We have been very busy preparing for the upcoming September 10th Information Forum and September 11th Commemorative Luncheon at the Marriott Financial Center in New York City.  VOICES is finalizing thepanel discussions that will be offered at the Information Forum on September 10th.  We plan to offer an expanded range of information panels this year to meet the requests of our families. We would greatly appreciate your feedback on possible topics to be discussed. Please take a brief survey by clicking here.

The Commemorative Luncheon will follow the Commemorative Events to be held the morning of September 11th at the WTC site.  Although the details of the events at Ground Zero have not been announced, Mayor Michael Bloomberg’s office has held meetings to plan the ceremony at Ground Zero. The program will likely include a reading of the victims’ names by family members. We will keep you informed as details become available.   Reservations are due by August 19th.  
I encourage all of you to join us and take advantage of this opportunity to gather with fellow family members, reflect and share your strength. Invitations for the event have been mailed. If you have not received an invitation and would like to attend, please email your name, address, and telephone number to dwestfal@voicesofsept11.org or contact our office at (866) – 505-3911 or (203) 966-3911.  


VOICES continued our advocacy work in Washington, DC this week.  On Monday we attended the 9/11 Public Discourse panel on Civil Liberties and Security.  Please read the summary below of the very lively debate.  We continue to meet with Congressional offices to advocate for for homeland security and counter-terrorism reforms and had an opportunity to meet with Senator Frank Lautenberg (D-NJ)
Thanks to all of you who posted messages to the families affected by the London Bombings.  Please continue to add messages to our bulletin board (link)   

Finally, recent media coverage has brought much attention to the Memorial plan for Ground Zero. VOICES of September 11th has joined 13 other family groups in calling for the removal of the International Freedom Center and the Drawing Center from the Memorial site. We believe the memorial should be allowed to speak for itself, and that the unrelated  institutions are inappropriate for sacred ground of the 9/11 Memorial site. Below is a fuller explanation of VOICES’ stand on this divisive issue, as well as an update on the memorial planned for the Pentagon.

We hope you are enjoying your summer and look forward to seeing you on September 10th and 11th in New York City.   As always feel free to contact our office with any questions.  

Warm Regards, 

	






Mary Fetchet
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New Telephone Support Group for Rescue and Recovery Workers 

Voices of September 11th is beginning a new telephone support group for rescue and recovery workers who worked at Ground Zero. The group will meet by phone every other Wednesday at 10:00 am EST. There is no charge for the group and the phone call is toll-free. Those who would like to participate will need to register by calling VOICES office toll-free at (866) 505-3911. All VOICES teleconference groups are facilitated by a licensed mental health professional.

	 

	9/11 Public Discourse Project Update
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Summary of Panel on Civil Liberties and Security 
On Monday, July 18th, the Public Discourse Project met for its sixth panel discussion, on the struggle between civil liberties and security. The panel, moderated by former 9/11 Commissioners Richard Ben-Veniste and Fred Fielding, was divided into two parts: the first featured a distinguished panel of legal experts, and the second featured prominent politicians from both parties. The panelists reiterated how delicate the balance between civil liberties and security can be as we face new threats to national security. Much of the discussion focused on the renewal of the USA Patriot Act. (READ MORE)

Many panelists stressed the importance of protecting civil liberties while dispelling several myths regarding the Patriot Act itself. Ben-Veniste defended much of the Patriot Act by explaining, "most provisions…respond directly to realities of the terrorist threat by facilitating coordination of foreign and domestic intelligence [and] by strengthening the laws to more effectively detect and disrupt terrorist financing and to keep pace with advances in technology.” However, he did express concern over certain minor, but now infamous subtleties, “like the library and bookstore search provisions, [which] seemingly fail the justification test.” Defenders of the provisions claimed that they were not dangerous to civil rights, and pointed out that the government has not yet used the powers to seize library records. Read a Washington Post article on yesterday's renewal of the Patriot Act by the House of Representatives.

The panelists were more troubled by America’s policy of designating supposed al-Qaeda operatives “illegal enemy combatants” and holding them indefinitely without access to legal counsel. The detention facility at Guantanamo Bay, Cuba, has drawn special criticism for what critics call human rights abuses and interrogation tactics that contravene the Geneva Conventions. However, the detainees exist in a legal grey area because they are not recognized as legitimate prisoners of war. American officials are also eager to quickly extract as much information as possible from the detainees, making aggressive interrogations attractive. 

Several lawmakers on the panel, including Representatives Christopher Shays (R-CT) and Carolyn Maloney (D-NY), expressed concern over the lackluster support in both Congress and the White House for an effective Civil Liberties Oversight board. “So far, this board has been totally anemic,” Maloney said. In June, the White House appointed several members to the board, and an appropriations bill amendment sponsored by Reps. Shays and Maloney doubled the budget to $1.5 million, however, Shays still feels “it is oversight without oversight.” 
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Pentagon Memorial

The Pentagon memorial is progressing in a timely and respectful manner. The design for the Pentagon memorial has already been selected and construction is scheduled to be completed by the fall of 2006. Rosemary Dillard, VP of the Pentagon Memorial Fund said donors have been extremely generous, with $7.2 million raised to date. Dillard reports that the Pentagon has been very supportive of the memorial, which will be built entirely with private funds. “We all know we only have one time to do this memorial, and we have to do it right,” Dillard said. “It’s really wonderful.” Please visit the Pentagon Memorial website for more pictures and information. To make a donation, visit the Pentagon Memorial Fund. 

The memorial consists of a Memorial Park inscribed with 184 Memorial Units—one for each of the victims inside the Pentagon and on board American Airlines Flight 77. The individual memorial unit is at once a glowing light pool, a cantilevered bench and a place for the permanent inscription of each victim’s name. The park is organized as a timeline of the victims’ ages, spanning from Dana Falkenberg, 3 years old, to John D. Yamnicky, age 71. Fifty-nine memorial units face one direction, 125 face the other – thus distinguishing victims on board AA Flight 77 from those who were inside the Pentagon. When visiting a memorial dedicated to a victim who was in the Pentagon, the visitor will see their engraved name and the Pentagon in the same view. Conversely, one would see the engraved name of a victim on Flight 77 with the sky.

World Trade Center Memorial

VOICES is one of fourteen 9/11 Family Groups that formed “Take Back the Memorial” to press for a respectful memorial at Ground Zero without the influence of unrelated cultural organizations. Recent media coverage, especially a series of editorials in New York Papers last week, has brought much attention to the plan, or lack thereof, for rebuilding at the former Ground Zero site. This is a good thing, and will perhaps force our decision makers into long-overdue action. But we are concerned that the message of “Take Back the Memorial” has been distorted and politicized as a new front in the “culture wars.” We wanted to take this opportunity to make our beliefs as an organization known. VOICES believes the debate the International Freedom Center (IFC) will foster on the nature of freedom in the world today will invite unwelcome controversy to the memorial site. The IFC’s inherently political nature makes its proposed location at the center of land dedicated to a memorial for the victims completely inappropriate. (READ MORE)

VOICES has focused on this issue because everyone, from politicians to artists, seems to have a voice in the disposition of Ground Zero except the people who lost their lives in the attacks. Some say freedom was attacked on September 11th; that may be true. However, freedom did not die in the World Trade Center on September 11th; nearly 2800 people, including our loved ones, did. It is their tragic and inspirational stories and the many examples of personal heroism on 9/11 that should define the memorial grounds at the WTC. People from across the United States and the world should be able to travel to Ground Zero to pay their respects and draw courage and inspiration from the true stories of 9/11. 

We believe visitors should be free to respond to our national loss in their own way, without the heavy handed influence of the IFC. The events of 9/11 do not need to be placed into context or explained, despite what the planners of the IFC feel compelled to teach us “about the character of freedom in the world.” We do not know what these lessons may be. However, they are certain to be controversial. For example: Will the IFC highlight the steps back that accompany every step forward in the long history of humanity’s struggle for freedom? Will its discussion of the French Revolution mention the 40,000 men and women who went under the guillotine during The Terror? Can it maintain credibility if it touts America’s role in spreading freedom abroad without mentioning that the United States continues to do business with repressive regimes around the globe, such as Uzbekistan and Saudi Arabia? Will it gloss over the practice of extraordinary rendition, and America’s own history of genocide and imperialism? 

Perhaps the most important question, and one that still does not have a satisfactory answer is what all this has to do with 9/11 and the land and funds set aside for a memorial. The New York Times editorial published last Monday says the WTC site “cannot be a place devoted entirely to death.” We agree. The memorial we advocate for the victims will be about much more than death. It will be about the thousands of inspirational stories of heroism from 9/11, and the expressions of love and courage made by people facing the grimmest of fates. 

This divise debate will surely continue, but we will remain steadfast. We will not give up our fight to make sure that those currently in charge of the redevelopment of the WTC remember their promise to create an appropriate memorial that honors our loved ones.

Featured Memorial Event
4th Annual Randy Scott Memorial Golf Outing

When: Thursday, August 4, 2005 at 1:45 pm (Dinner at 6:00 pm) 
Where: Sterling Farms, 1349 Newfield Avenue Stamford, CT 06905 

Join together with the friends and family of Randy Scott for a day of golf, BBQ, and more. Please view a flyer of the event for more information, or call (203) 322-3730. If you are unable to attend, consider becoming a foundation sponsor to help Stamford, CT students afford their college education.

Please click here to send us information on your memorial or foundation event. The information will be posted on our website and distributed in the newsletters. 
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Judy Stotz
VOICES Mental Health Staff 

Judy Stotz, one of the members of the VOICES mental health staff, holds a masters degree in counseling from Fairfield University. She is a Licensed Professional Counselor and a National Certified Counselor and is a member of the Connecticut Counseling Association and Chi Sigma Iota, an international honorary society for counselors. Judy works in the VOICES office on Mondays, Tuesdays, and Fridays. On these days she facilitates teleconference groups for siblings, witnesses and survivors, dads, adult children and parents. In addition to the teleconference groups Judy provides individual phone support and responds to mental health emails. She consults with other members of the mental health staff regarding clients’ issues and provides free anxiety and depression screenings at the VOICES office. To speak with Judy or any of the VOICES Mental Health staff, call (866) 505-3911.

